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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on

Monday 13 December 2010
Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr P E Fleming* (Chairman)


Cllr Miss V Ash*  **

Cllr M Allen*




Cllr R E Coombs*

Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr J P Corke*

Cllr N J Cornwell



Cllr P Halse*  **

Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr Mrs V A Howard*

Cllr M J Teare*




Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*

Cllr V C Whitlock*

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In attendance

Cllr P Diviani


Devon County Council

Cllr Mrs M Olive


East Devon District Council

Cllr Ms S Randall Johnson
Devon County Council

Students from Honiton Community College were presented by the Mayor with their certificates for outstanding achievement together with gift tokens from the Town Council.
The period of prayer was led by Revd Peter Robinson

10/198
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Boom (S); Cllr Farnham (P); Cllr Foster (P);

The Chairman advised that Cllr Martin McGuire had resigned with effect from 7 December 2010.  The resignation was noted and Cllr McGuire was thanked for his work for the Town  Council over a number of years.

10/199
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Whitlock – Devon County Council (P)

10/200
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meetings held on 8 November 2010 and 22 November 2010
Copies having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

10/201
To receive the police report

PC Atyeo reported that there had been 71 recordable offences in the past month, compared with 75 in the previous year.  He reported that the Carnival had been successful with no police or traffic management issues.

PC Atyeo outlined changes to local police stations as a result of the Government spending review.  Station Enquiry Offices at Axminster, Seaton, Sidmouth and Ottery St Mary are to close.  Station Enquiry Offices at Honiton and Exmouth are to remain but with changes to the opening hours.
Signed Chair
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PC Atyeo advised Members of the effects of Regulation A19 whereby all officers with 30 years’ pensionable service in the Devon and Cornwall Police Force are to be given notice, including PC Atyeo himself.

In response to a question regarding the reduction of public access to the Police, PC Atyeo confirmed that Inspector Weeks would be happy to receive the Town Council’s concerns.    He also confirmed that PCSOs will not be affected by the changes.

10/202
To discuss Devon County Council’s plans for provision and enforcement of on-street parking

The Chairman introduced Cllr Stuart Hughes and Mr Lester Wilmington from Devon County Council.  Cllr Hughes confirmed that the consultation period had been extended to 24th December.  Mr Wilmington outlined the background to the proposal to introduce pay/park and display meters on Honiton High Street.  Devon County Council proposed that as a result of this provision market and coastal towns would make a contribution to the cost of parking enforcement which amounts to approximately £20,000 per town per annum.

Cllr Teare expressed the Town Council’s concern that the introduction of parking meters would have a serious negative impact on the specialist independent traders which form the heart of the town.  There is concern that the proposed half hour of free parking will not be sufficient and will deter shoppers from visiting the centre of the town.
In response Mr Wilmington advised that Devon County Council understands the quality of the offer in Honiton and expressed the view that there will be no negative impact in the longer term.  Mr Wilmington also confirmed that no economic impact study has been carried out for Honiton, but that the underlying restrictions of one hour’s parking are not being altered.

Responding to a question from Cllr Taylor, Mr Wilmington advised that the introduction of parking meters has not been pre-determined, but that Devon County Council has budgeted for the provision.  The Traffic Order process is in place, but objections arising from the consultation will be taken into account.

Cllr Ash expressed support for the concerns raised by Members and emphasised the need for constructive dialogue between the Town Council and Devon County Council.  Cllr Hughes confirmed that he would be pleased to work with the Town Council on the traffic management plan.

In response to a question regarding the Honiton street market, Mr Wilmington confirmed that arrangements will remain as at present for market traders, although motorists will be subject to the parking restrictions.

Mr Colin Wright, Chairman of the Honiton Chamber of Commerce and Industry presented a petition of 1,802 signatures objecting to the parking meters to Cllr Hughes.  Mr Wright requested that Devon County Council reconsider its proposals. 

Cllr Hughes agreed to meet with the Town Council and the Chamber of Commerce in the new year to discuss further the issues and objections to the proposals.

Members of the public were invited to put questions to Cllr Hughes and Mr Wilmington and expressed the view that half an hour’s free parking is insufficient and that the introduction of  parking meters will have a negative aesthetic impact on the street scene.

In response to a question from Cllr Allen, Mr Wilmington advised that the capital cost per parking meter is approximately £3,000, with £600 per annum maintenance and service costs.  
Signed Chair
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Devon County Council anticipates that it will take longer than the average of 18 months to two years to recoup the capital costs in Honiton due to the street market.  It was confirmed that all funding raised will be ring-fenced and may only be spent on effective local transportation and transport related services.

The Chairman thanked Cllr Hughes and Mr Wilmington for attending.

Cllr Hughes and Mr Wilmington left the meeting.

10/203
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Randall Johnson encouraged the Town Council to propose creative ways of dealing with traffic issues.  
The impact of Government spending cuts was discussed and the Town Council requested that any information available from Devon County Council be made available as soon as possible in order to help with the budgeting process.  Cllr Diviani advised that Devon County Council will not be making any announcements on spending until after 22nd January 2011.
In response to a question on cuts to police personnel, Cllr Randall Johnson confirmed that the police pension scheme is funded from current taxation.

Cllr Diviani and Cllr Randall Johnson left the meeting.

Cllr Olive advised Members that East Devon District Council will not be publishing information on spending cuts before the next meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 26th January 2011.  

Cllr Coombs raised the issue of the play trail and nature reserve at Honiton Bottom.  Cllr Olive advised that re-seeding work has been undertaken and that the rocks and walkways have been made safe.  As residents are again raising the matter, Cllr Olive will refer back to the Countryside Officer for more information.  In response to a request from Cllr Allen, Cllr Olive agreed to obtain a copy of the Officer’s Report following the public consultation on the nature reserve and play trail.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session.

With regard to Devon County Council’s plans for provision and enforcement of on-street parking IT WAS RESOLVED  that the Town Council should meet with representatives of the Chamber of Commerce and with Cllr Hughes and Mr Wilmington in the new year.  Furthermore, IT WAS RESOLVED that the briefing paper prepared by the Town Clerk should form the basis of the Town Council’s preliminary response to Devon County Council with the inclusion of details relating to the economic strategy data and costs and that this should be submitted prior to the consultation deadline of 24th December.
10/204
Mayor’s announcements

The Mayor advised that he had attended the EDDC information event and the presentation on North Dorset Council at the Knowle.  He had taken part in various services and acts of remembrance to mark Remembrance Day.  The Mayor had also taken part in the Evangelical Church Anniversary Service and the lighting of the Christmas tree and Service of Light at St Michael’s Church.  He had also attended a meeting of the Beaver Scouts and the Honiton Community College photograph competition.

10/205
To receive questions from Councillors not part of the agenda

The Deputy Clerk advised that Cllr Coombs had raised a question regarding the lack of participation by businesses in the Christmas illuminations in the town.  The Chairman advised that the Chamber of Commerce are actively encouraging businesses to take part.

Signed Chair
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10/206
Correspondence
Correspondence from 9 November to 7 December 2010 

Government

1. 
Government Opportunities Winter 2010-11 including article on departmental responses to   Spending Review
2.
Modern Gov November 2010

Devon County Council
3.
Devon In Touch November and December 2010 

4.
Notification of Definitive Map Modification re Footpath 24 (by Rosemount House)

5.
Correspondence re Part-Night Lighting Policy

6.
Copy correspondence to a resident re proposed Pay and Display Scheme in Honiton

7.
Devon Talk Winter 2010 

East Devon District Council

8.
The Knowledge issues 25,26,27,28

Meetings

9.
Agenda and papers for Executive Board 1 December

10.
Agenda and papers for Extraordinary Meeting of the Council 8 December

11.
Forward Plan to 31 March 2011

Other

12.
DALC newsletter November/December 2010 including article on plans to change the standards board

13.
Millennium Green Annual Report and Accounts

14.
Millennium Green Newsletter Autumn 2010

15.
Correspondence and refund of campaign funds from A303/A30 Dualling Action Group

16.
TRIP Community Transport Annual Report and Accounts to March 2010

17.
Notification of house to house collection dates by Scope

18.
Correspondence from Devon Link-Up requesting a cinema for the town

19.
Agenda and papers for East and Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership 9 December

20.
Village Green December 2010 

21.
NALC E-Bulletin 3 December 2010 including article on the role of town and parish councils in the Big Society

22.
LCR Magazine Winter 2010 including article on the new General Power of Competence; Student Advisors at Ringwood town Council; Localism and Local Councils; Community Right to Build Initiative

23.
Correspondence from Marks & Spencer re Honiton store

24.
JunkMail issue 5

With regard to correspondence re Part-Night Lighting Policy, it was noted that comments had previously been submitted to Devon County Council.
Late Correspondence 7-13 December 2010 

Devon County Council

a.
Changes to Mobile Library Service from January 2011

East Devon District Council

b.
The Knowledge issue 29

c.
Forward Plan 1 January to 30 April 2011

Signed Chair
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Other

d.
Devon & Cornwall Policy Authority – conference dates 2011

e.
Honiton & District Chamber of Commerce & Industry – minutes of the Committee meeting held on 17 November 2010 

f.
Youth News Local Newsletter December 2010 

g.
Local Councils update – issue 134

The Deputy Clerk was requested to circulate copies of the changes to mobile library services.

10/207 – To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities 

Cllr Coombs: Footpaths
Cllr Coombs raised the following issues:

a.
Footpath 22 – responsibility for resolving this matter now lies with EDDC and a resolution is expected shortly

b.
Footpath 23 – Cllr Coombs advised that further drainage work is now required

c.
Footpath 8 – the Glen – Cllr Coombs reported a further landslip in the Glen and in Glen View and cautioned against taking on any additional responsibilities for the Glen from EDDC.  Cllr Coombs further advised that issues of public safety should be pursued by all those involved in the management of the Glen as a matter of urgency.

Cllr Morgan: Safety Partnership

Cllr Morgan reported the following from the recent Safety Partnership meeting:

a.
Northcote Lane residents have requested a grit bin
b.
The Glen lighting has been on at unusual hours

c.
A female ASBO recipient has moved from the area

d.
A new anti social behaviour act is being brought in

Cllr Corke: Honiton Festival

Cllr Corke circulated details of the winter lunch time programme and would discuss the suggestion of a buffet lunch with the Mayor.

Cllr Ash: Honiton Development Trust

Cllr Ash reported that a meeting of the Development Trust had been cancelled and that Development Trust members will be meeting with the football club members.

Cllr Halse left the meeting.

10/208 
To resolve to approve the Town Council’s response to Devon County Council’s consultation document on the Local Transport Plan

Subject to the amendment of the wording in the final sentence to read “the spending should reflect the priorities identified by the town councils”, IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council’s response be approved for submission to Devon County Council.
10/209
To approve a list of cheques issued in October 2010, at page 290, for £13459.99, and in November 2010, at page 291, for £16517.53

THE COUNCIL RESOLVED to approve the list of cheques as set out above.

10/210
To note the list of dates of meetings to June 2012

The list of dates of meetings to June 2012 had been circulated in advance and was noted.

10/211
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.45pm.

Signed Chair
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